
Dukes County Commission
 Wednesday, February 3, 2016 
at 4:00PM
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair – Christine Todd, Tristan Israel, Lenny Jason, Gretchen Tucker Underwood, Leon Brathwaite, *John Alley and *Vice Chair David Holway  
*Left the meeting early.
County Staff:  Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, Noreen Mavro-Flanders – County Treasurer,  Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Manager. 
Others: Joanie Ames –MVTV,  Norman Perry – MV Airport Commission, Rich Michelson – MV Airport Commission, Ted Stanley- Former Charter Commission Member,  Constance Messmer – Resident, Peter Rogers – Resident, Don Ogilvie- Applicant for Airport Commission,  **James Graham –Applicant for Airport Commission and Norman Werthwein –Applicant for Airport Commission.
**Participated via conference call
The meeting was called to order at 4:00PM.

Minutes:

John/David made a motion to approve the Dukes County Commission meeting minutes for January 6, 2016. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries. 
Associate Commissioner of Homelessness Update:
Martina said the annual point in time count was done on January 27, 2016 and so far we counted was 17 people. There are still some surveys coming in. A discussion was held. Gretchen asked if all 17 were using the Church services. Martina said no. The new Housing Assistance Corporation (HAC) case worker collected the surveys. 
Airport Commission Interviews:
Christine read the series of questions that were established for the airport commission applicants last year.
The DCC decided to allow questions during the interview process after each question. 
· James Graham: Jim said he’s worked at Cape Air for two to three years and would like to make improvements to the Martha’s Vineyard (MV) Airport. He is on the Airport Public Relations Committee and would like to establish an Ambassador Program where incoming travelers would be welcomed when they arrive. He has management experience and has an MBA in marketing.  He said the communication at the airport has been vastly improved over the last year.   John asked if there was a conflict by working at Cape Air. Jim said on Dec. 22, 2015, he contacted the State Ethics Commission and spoke to the attorney of the day, Pauline and she told him he may have to recuse himself from votes that would pertain to Cape Air. 
· Don Ogilvee: Don said he really cares about Martha’s Vineyard Airport. He has been a pilot for 50 years and has flown to many places.  He attended Yale and studied economics and also attended Stanford. He has worked for the Department of Defense in Washington and the Office of Management and Budget. He was Chief Executive of American Bankers Association. He brings a unique skillset that he thinks would benefit the Airport.  Don said the short and long time goals should be to establish a good working relationship with the Federal Government. A discussion was held. John recommended contacting the State Ethics Lawyer of the Day to verify there was no conflict.
· Norman Perry: Norm said he brings project management, planning and experience to the Airport Commission.  Norm said he’d like to establish a third party checkpoint to avoid future issues like not having the Wildlife Plan in place. Norm said he should be appointed so he can continue looking at things and finding better ways to accomplish things. He has served on the Airport Commission for 13 years. 
· Norman Werthwein: Norman said he is associated with several organizations on the Island and would like to help strengthen the Airport Commission. Since last summer, he has been an advisor of the Finance Committee for the Airport. He is a Certified Public Accountant (CPA) and has over 30 plus years of experience working for non-profit organization with in finance and planning. He said there could be improvements in budgeting and financial planning at the Airport.  
· Kristin Zern: Kristin said she has spent most of her life in the travel and aviation industry. She was the Associate Executive Director of the Travel and Marketing Executives for 25 years, which put her in the position to meet all the Senior Executives in the aviation industry. She also worked as a consultant at JFK for terminal four during construction. Kristin said she is on the Master Plan Committee for MV Airport. Kristin suggested several items that could be improved at the Airport, including the bag screening space and the waiting area after going through security. She recommended having a debarkation fee, like the Steamship Authority charges. Very few airports do not charge a fee. Kristin said she has a lot of interest and experience in the aviation field that could benefit the Airport. 
Manager’s Report:
· Trustees of the Reservation (the Trustees) Contract Update – Martina said in order to pay the Trustees employees a minimum wage of $15.00 it would increase their budget by $21,600.  A discussion was held. Tristan said that cost should be shared between the County and the Trustees and the increase should be staggered over three years. David said the Trustees will collect $375K in revenue and will pay the County $75K and the remaining $300K will go to the Trustees to run the program. There is plenty of money for the Trustees to absorb the cost. Martina said she will contact the Trustees and negotiate the contract with the provision that the Trustees are required to pay their staff at least $15.00 per hour.  Martina said Chris Kennedy said if the $21K is too much to absorb, the Trustees may have to raise the permit fees.  John and Lenny were against the County getting involved in negotiating the Trustees salaries.  
· The Former Vineyard Nursing Association (VNA) Building – Martina said the County is still on target to purchase the building on March 17, 2016.  The legislation has been refiled to allow the County to go into a long term lease with the Center for Living.
· Housing Assistance Corporation (HAC) - Martina said the Homeless Prevention Case Worker has been hired and will work 21 hours a week. Her office is located at the Dukes County Housing Authority’s building in Vineyard Haven. She was already helpful with the Point in Time Count.

· Social Case Worker for Fuel Assistance and Food Stamps – Martina said Caitlyn Leland was hired and her office will be at the County Administration Building. She will help people under 60 apply for fuel assistance and food stamps. 
· Heathy Aging Task Force (HATF) - has changed their name to Healthy Aging Martha’s Vineyard (HAMV). 
· 2017 Budget -Martina has been meeting with each town’s FinCom to review the programs the County runs. The only issue was in Oak Bluffs regarding the Center for Living budget (C4L). The C4L Board will meet tomorrow and will address the concerns. The DCC will have a meeting on February 17th to discuss the FY17 budget.  Leon, Lenny, Noreen and Martina will review the budget prior to presenting it for a vote.  

·  FY2016 Budget – Martina said the County has already met the anticipated revenue for deeds excise tax.
· Courthouse – Martina is working with Rise Engineering on a proposal to address heating system upgrades at the Courthouse.  Cape Light Compact will have new incentives for Government buildings. She would like to address this issue in the FY2017 budget.
· Town Hall Meeting for the Martha’s Vineyard Veterans is February 16th at 4:00PM at the American Legion Hall in Vineyard Haven. The representatives from the Veterans Administration (VA) and the Health Network will come here to discuss the Veteran’s Choice Program and the concerns the veterans are facing.  A discussion was held. Tristan said the DCC wrote a letter to Congressman Keating and cc’d Senators Elizabeth Warren and Edward Markey on October 23rd and never received a reply. The DCC agreed to write a letter asking for an answer on this issue.     
Old Business:
· DCC Minutes Calendar for 2016

The DCC reviewed the DCC Meeting Calendar and agreed that for the next couple of meetings the start time will be 4:00PM for meetings in March and April. A discussion was held. David recommended not having the May 4th meeting and the November 2nd meeting because each month has a mandatory meeting date later in the month. The board agreed.
· Permitting Process for Commercial Activity on State Beach

Martina and Gretchen met with the Town Administrator in Oak Bluffs.  Gretchen said Oak Bluffs owns a 40 foot section of land by the little bridge so a majority of that space is managed by the County and the County manages all the land by the big bridge.  The Town of Oak Bluffs has been issuing permits for both of those spaces. Some type of permit processing and fees need to be established.  The DCC agreed to discuss the issue further at their next meeting. 
New Business:

*David Holway and John Alley left the meeting at 5:45PM

· Island Trash Project:
Constance Messner gave the DCC a presentation (see file) regarding littering on the Island. Constance said she is with a small grass roots group that started from seeing all the litter on our beaches and sides of the roads. She met with the Department of Public Works (DPW) Supervisors from several towns. She noted issues with plastic bags and nip bottles. She recommended “Don’t Litter Posters”. There is a huge concern with hunters that leave deer carcasses because they have nowhere to take it. She recommended an incinerator. Constance is working on a green packaging plan for restaurants that sell takeout food; these containers will be made of compostable materials.  
Leon/Tristan made a motion to adjourn.  So voted. All in favor.  

DCC meeting was adjourned at 6:00pm.

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· List of Questions for Airport Commission Candidates
· Airport Commission Resumes for James Graham, Jr., Norman Werthwein, Norman Perry, Kristin Zern and Don Ogilvie
· The Trustees Employee List of People making less than $15.00 per hour

· DCC Meeting Schedule Dates for 2016

· Info Regarding VA’s Veterans Choice Program Audit 

· Year to Date Revenue and Expense Report 1-31-16
· Documents from Constance Messner regarding Littering on Martha’s Vineyard
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